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    United States Department of the Interior

FISH & WILDLIFE SERVICE 


Office of Law Enforcement 



P.O. Box 2836

Lubbock, Texas 79408

Phone: 806/472-7273   Fax: 806/472-7226




June 18, 2013        
Dear Company Representative:

Recently the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Office of Law Enforcement has become aware of an ongoing problem involving chimney swifts and barn swallows in the local area.  According to several local bird rehabilitators, many juvenile chimney swifts and barn swallows have been turned over to them as “abandoned” birds.  The rehabilitators take in the chimney swifts and or barn swallows and attempt to provide for the birds until they have grown and developed enough to be re-released, often at a great expense of time, effort and money to the rehabilitators. 

In light of the recent wind damage and ongoing repairs, and in a proactive effort to provide education and outreach, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service would like to remind all Chimney Sweep, roofing and siding companies in the Lubbock area that it is illegal to remove active nest from chimneys, sidings of homes or under the eaves.  The Migratory Bird Treaty Act (MBTA), 16 USC 703 states in part, that it is unlawful to pursue, hunt, take, capture, kill or attempt to take, capture or kill any migratory bird, any part, nest or egg of any such bird included in the terms of the Migratory Bird Treaty Act.  A list of protected birds can be found in 50 CFR 10.13, and does include the chimney swift and barn swallows.  Violation of the MBTA could result in punishment of up to $15,000.00 and/or six months in federal prison per violation.  

As a service to individuals who may call your respective companies asking to have chimney swifts or any other birds and/or bird nest removed from their chimneys, roofs, eaves or any area, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service recommends nest removal during non nesting periods.  Birds on the south plains typically begin building their nest during early spring (mid March) and the birds have generally left the nest by the first of September.  The Service would strongly encourage your business not to remove any nest, or install chimney caps on those chimneys that contain an active nest.   Cleaning and inactive nest removal can then begin and continue from September 1st through March 15th of every year.  
If you have any questions regarding this notification, please contact me at 806/472-7273.  Additional information regarding the chimney swift and/or the MBTA can be found on the following websites.
http://www.tpwd.state.tx.us/huntwild/wild/birding/pif/chimney_swift/ 

http://www.chimneyswifts.org/    http://www.ncsg.org/FortheTrade/ChimneySwifts/tabid/79/Default.aspx
http://www.fws.gov/le/
Sincerely,


Russell Carter
Special Agent

cc:
Tom Karabanoff; Resident Agent in Charge, Oklahoma and North Texas
South Plains Wildlife Rehab Center, Lubbock, Texas
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